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4th February 2007

Dear Sir or Madam, 

Waveney Development Control Policies DPD: Issues & Options 
Thank you for giving the Home Builders Federation an opportunity to comment on the above documents

General

Circular 5/2005

Circular 5/2005 sets out five ‘tests of reasonableness’ which requires all planning obligations sought by authorities to be:

· necessary

· relevant to planning

· directly related to the proposed development

· fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to the proposed development and

·  reasonable in all other respects. 

Circular 5/2005 (paragraph B5) clarifies that in order to be acceptable planning obligations sought must satisfy all five of these tests. 

Thus the review of plans, policies, strategies and guidance will need to assess whether it is compatible with the key piece of Government legislation on Planning Obligations (Circular 5/2005). 

It should also take into account the fact that there may be aspects of the requirements which conflict with other sustainability priorities. In that regard I am thinking of the financial implications of these requirements. It is clearly the case that the imposition of planning requirements will have a significant impact on development viability which could conceivably prevent development occurring so being counter-productive to the achievement of this key sustainability objective. The financial implications of any requirements need to be assessed, as do the implications for ensuring that everyone has the opportunity of a decent home.

The approach to be adopted should be one that complies with the five tests set out in Circular 5/2005. Namely that it should only seek provision of facilities or contributions towards them when they satisfy all of the five tests. Quite simply it will not be in accordance with these tests to seek contributions from all development. Policy should be sufficiently flexible to ensure that development delivers the scale and degree of infrastructure made necessary by that development and to mitigate any impacts arising directly out of the development. But no more, developers should not be expected to make up for existing deficiencies in infrastructure provision and the scale and nature of any provision or contribution must fairly and reasonably relate to the development proposed as well as be necessary in order for it to proceed.

Therefore, whatever approach is adopted must be applied sufficiently flexibly in recognition of the fact that all development proposals are different. Each site is different and the nature and extent of existing provision of services and amenities in different locations is different and these must be taken into account in what is sought in association with new development. 

A great deal of work will be necessary to determine the extent of existing deficiencies in service provision before any attempt can be made to devise policies to ensure that the existing situation is not exacerbated by new development. It may be that new development can begin to assist in making up existing deficiencies in provision. However, first and foremost, what is sought from new development must be of principal benefit to the occupiers of new development. If this has offshoots in terms of benefits for the community at large so be it. But the sole purpose of seeking contributions should not be to secure wider community benefits where these do not fairly and reasonably relate in scale and kind to the development proposed. 

For these reasons the approaches will vary across the District and from site to site, and the site thresholds will not be the same in all circumstances and for all forms of service provision. 

HBF’s over-riding concern is that the Plan should not be used to tax development in an arbitrary, unjustified and excessive manner. Rather it should be made clear, that any requirements will be applied sensibly, reasonably and flexibly taking into account all material considerations in order to arrive at what we all want which is high quality, sustainable development and places in which we all want to live. 

PPS1

There has been much recent change in government policy including the proposed supplement to PPS1 ‘Planning and Climate Change’.

PPS3 

PPS3 (November 2006) requires local authorities to balance the need to provide affordable housing in association with new development against the need to ensure that housing requirements are met. It advocates making provision for housing over at least a 15-year time period. 

It also emphasises the importance of the role of Strategic Housing Market Assessments in the evidence base for DPD policies. The Council will need to ensure that policies are underpinned by sound and up to date evidence including such an Assessment. It will also need to have sound housing trajectories to show when the overall housing numbers are likely to be delivered. 

The Council will need to:

· have a flexible responsive supply of land managed in a way that makes efficient and effective use of land, including the re-use of previously developed land, where appropriate;

· be market responsive;

· work collaboratively with stakeholders (such as the HBF);

· take account of the need to deliver low-cost market housing as part of the housing mix;

· set separate targets for social-rented and intermediate housing;

· take into account any physical, environmental, land ownership, land-use, investment constraints or risks associated with broad locations or specific sites, such as physical access restrictions, contamination, stability, flood risk, the need to protect natural resources e.g. water and biodiversity and complex land ownership issues;

· undertake a Sustainability Appraisal to develop and test various options, considering, for each, the social, economic and environmental implications, including costs, benefits and risks;

· include housing and local previously-developed land targets and trajectories, and strategies for bringing previously-developed land into housing use;

· identify broad locations and specific sites that will enable continuous delivery of housing for at least 15 years from the date of adoption, taking account of the level of housing provision in the RSS;

· identify deliverable sites to deliver at least 5 years supply that are – available, suitable and achievable;

· identify a further supply of specific, developable sites for years 6-10 and, where possible, for years 11-15;

· exclude sites granted planning permission unless it can be demonstrated that they are developable and likely to contribute to housing supply within the appropriate timescale;

· exclude allowances for windfalls in the first 10 years of land supply; and

· set out a housing implementation strategy.

Delivering Affordable Housing 

The government also published ‘Delivering Affordable Housing’ in November 2006. This document makes a number of important points:

· the new definition includes new models of affordable housing, and it is not essential that all affordable homes are offered under identical conditions;

· there are now far more areas where local authorities need, through the planning system, to be thinking about provision of intermediate market housing;

· there is increasing acceptance of the need for more housing of all tenures to be provided in many areas;

· there has been much innovation from both the financial community and developers with regard to affordable housing provision; 

· there needs to be realistic affordable housing targets and thresholds given site viability, funding ‘cascade’ agreements in case grant is not provided;

· it is important that affordable housing provision should not be seen as the only possible solution for those who cannot afford to buy a home in the market; and

· affordable housing is normally only viable when a subsidy is provided, usually the Housing Corporation National Affordable Housing Programme (NAHP).

PPS12

Regard will need to be had to PPS12 in terms of ensuring that any planning documents produced fully comply with national planning policy statements in their content and preparation.

PPS12 test of soundness (vii) requires DPD policies to represent the most appropriate in all the circumstances, having considered the relevant alternatives, and that they are founded on a robust and credible evidence base. The Council will have to balance the need for any planning gains against the financial implications of any policy requirement on development viability. 

PPS25

PPS25 sets out policies for planning authorities to ensure flood risk is properly taken into account at all stages in the planning process; prevent inappropriate development in areas at high risk of flooding and direct development away from areas at highest risk. It is accompanied by Circular 04/2006.

The East of England Plan

The Proposed Changes to the Draft RSS make it clear that local authority housing requirements must be treated as an absolute floor, rather than ceiling figures.

Specific matters:

In relation to the specific content of the document itself, the HBF would like to make the following points:

Q.’s 4, 5, 23, 24 & 25

PPS1 & PPS12:

PPS1: Delivering Sustainable Development states in paragraph 30 that “…planning policies should not replicate, cut across, or detrimentally affect matters within the scope of other legislative requirements, such as those set out in Building Regulations for energy efficiency”. PPS12: Local Development Frameworks states in paragraph 1.8 that “…planning policies should not replicate, cut across, or detrimentally affect matters within the scope of other legislative requirements..”.

Planning and Climate Change 

Planning and Climate Change (December 2006) has recently been published as a draft supplement to PPS1. It states in paragraphs 27-39 that in determining planning applications LPA’s should ensure they are consistent with the PPS and avoid placing inconsistent requirements on applicants. Paragraph 30 says that with regard to the environmental performance of new development, planning authorities should “engage constructively and imaginatively with developers to encourage the delivery of sustainable buildings. They should be supportive of innovation”.

Paragraph 31 of the draft document states that “LPA’s should not need to devise their own standards for the environmental performance of individual buildings as these are set out nationally through the Building Regulations”.

The document says that LPA’s when addressing energy supply should:

Assess their area’s potential for accommodating renewable and low carbon technologies. Working closely with the industry and other experts, LPA’s should:

· Make the most of opportunities to utilise existing decentralised energy generation;

· Allocate sites for renewable and low carbon energy sources;

· Look favourably on proposals for renewable energy; and

· Ensure a significant proportion of the energy supply of substantial new development is gained on-site and/or from de-centralised, renewable/low carbon sources.

In undertaking this, LPA’s are told to:

· Have regard to the overall costs of bringing sites to the market;

· Ensure their approach is consistent with the need to deliver sufficient housing sites required by PPS3;

· Make realistic assumptions on the availability of technologies and thresholds for their viable delivery;

· Consider the contribution already made through the energy performance requirements of the building regulations;

· Recognise that off site generation and supply may be more efficient;

· Consider the potential for on-site supplies to meet wider local needs; and

· In proposing increases in the proportion of energy gained from renewable sources such targets should be set out in a clear and realistic timeline to allow developers to adjust successfully.

HBF Position

Reference is made to compliance with BREEAM and Eco Homes standards. The Federation considers that requirement is no longer necessary or appropriate given the advent of the code for sustainable homes, which will shortly replace these.

House builders are already reporting an explosion of local authority environmental demands for new homes. The industry argues that this trend will seriously damage its ability to reach the 200,000, zero carbon target by 2016. if around 360 local authorities each impose their own standards, it will undermine building efficiency and product standardisation. It will tend to favour short-term, headline grabbing solutions at the expense of longer-term, more viable solutions. Local authorities do not have the expertise required to set sensible achievable standards, nor do they understand the impact of the demands on the financial viability of development.

There is also a conflict between setting standards through building regulations and planning. If technical standards are imposed by local planning departments, they risk being based on poor understanding of the technology or its contribution to carbon reduction, and local planning officials do not have the expertise required to assess and enforce compliance. For this reason, the HBF strongly favours new technical requirements being set out through building regulations or the Code for Sustainable Homes, rather than via local planning policies. 

With regard to renewable energy production, any requirements sought must be practical in terms of both financial viability, and future maintenance. Furthermore, the Council should not seek to set requirements at variance with the East of England Plan. Evidently, smaller-scale developments are unlikely to be capable of providing such production due to cost.   

Q. 6

Circular 5/05 states that development should only be required to make provision for those facilities that are necessary as a direct result of new development and which fairly and reasonably relate in scale and kind to the development proposed. Given the negligible impact from very small developments it has to be questionable whether requirements from all such developments would meet this requirement of 5/05. 

Certainly, seeking every new dwelling to contribute towards additional open space regardless of the quantity of existing provision would make the plan unsound and be contrary to the tests set out in Circular 5/05.

Q.14

The HBF supports a range of densities for different areas reflecting local characteristics and the need to ensure that a wide range of different housing needs are met. Not least family housing. It is important that assumptions are not just largely based upon high-density flatted accommodation which won’t be suitable or appropriate for everyone.

Q.15

The Council should not seek to dictate the precise mix of market developments. However, it should take on board the findings of its Housing Market Assessment when it negotiates with developers with regard to new housing schemes. It should be seeking to ensure that over time, and over the wider district, an appropriate mix of residential development is achieved. It certainly does not mean that a single specified housing mix should be specified for all developments across the district.

Q.17

The Council will now need to take on board the full implications and relevant content of PPS3 and Delivering Affordable Housing (November 2006).

Affordable housing provision sought should be flexible and advocate the cascade mechanism where grant funding is unavailable. It should not be based upon rigid requirements that ignore other planning considerations, particularly viability. The policy should also be backed up by an up to date evidence base that would justify the affordable housing figures being sought. 

The Strategic Housing Market Assessment must look at the need for all forms of housing (not just social rented) and is carried out in the appropriate manner in full consultation with local landowners, developers and other interested parties before any policy approach can be considered robust. Reference is made to a joint housing market assessment with Great Yarmouth, this is not something that the HBF has been made aware of by either Council. As already stated, without proper involvement from the private sector, such an assessment is very unlikely to comply with government guidance.

Any affordable housing requirement must seek to take on board the overall viability of schemes (including the likely availability or not of grant funding) and will need to consider the full range of other planning gain requirements likely to be sought. Unrealistically high affordable housing requirements and very low site size thresholds could severely threaten overall housing delivery rates. 

The precise mix of affordable dwellings in any housing development should be a matter for negotiation between developers and the Council taking on board the latest information from the evidence base, the availability or not of grant funding, current market conditions, and the nature and characteristics of each site. It is not for the Council to seek to dictate a precise mix for all housing developments. Different indicative percentages for different locations are likely to be more appropriate.

The Federation does not consider it appropriate to delegate matters such as the amount, type and size of affordable housing to a SPD. Any matters of importance to development costs will instead need to be clearly set out in a Development Plan Document (DPD), rather than being delegated down to a SPD. Given that they could potentially have a significant impact on development viability, they must instead be dealt with in DPD’s and subjected to the appropriate public scrutiny bestowed upon these.  
The statement that ‘the Council will seek to achieve upwards of 30% affordable housing’ should be replaced by ‘the Council will seek up to 30% affordable housing’. Without this, the Council could specify any requirement between 30% and 100% affordable housing provision on all threshold sites. Such a policy would obviously cause great uncertainty for developers, and be a deterrent to landowners and developers bringing sites forward for development. Thus strongly threatening the delivery of the overall housing requirement. Similarly, the lack of any specified site size thresholds will be a deterrent to sites coming forward.
The supporting text states that all developments must also provide affordable housing. It not in keeping with government policy to expect all housing sites of any threshold to provide affordable housing. Nor is it appropriate to require affordable housing in all circumstances regardless of site viability and other planning gain requirements.

Given the negligible impact from very small developments it has to be questionable whether a requirement for financial contributions from all residential developments does meet this requirement of 5/05. Clearly in the case of very small developments the vast majority of the overall requirement, would be expected to be provided off-site or via contributions in lieu of direct provision. In order for such contributions to comply with 5/05 there has to be some reasonable prospect of the money being spent within a reasonable period for the purpose for which the contribution was sought and within a reasonable proximity of the development from which it was sought. Again, for very small developments this is going to be very difficult to achieve. 

Q.20

Any affordable housing requirement must seek to take on board the overall viability of schemes (including the likely availability or not of grant funding) and will need to consider the full range of other planning gain requirements likely to be sought. Unrealistically high affordable housing requirements and very low site size thresholds could severely threaten overall housing delivery rates. 

Not only would a policy that sought a one for one affordable dwelling for all infill development be financially unviable, it would also act as a huge deterrent to landowners and developers from bringing sites forward for development. The most likely consequence would be a major reduction in house building and the failure of the Council to meet its housing supply requirement as set out in the East of England Plan.

Q.26

Reference is made to the Suffolk Advisory Parking Standards. Latest government policy seems to be shifting away from the application of blanket restrictive parking standards, towards a more flexible approach taking greater account of local characteristics. The HBF supports a more flexible approach given that every site and locality is different. Whilst some can operate with very little parking provision, others cannot. If a lack of sufficient parking provision arises, the end result is often nearby approach roads being clogged up with parked vehicles. Which apart from being unsightly and inconvenient can also pose access problems 

Sustainability Appraisal 

The Appraisal should assess whether the draft DPD is compatible with the key piece of Government legislation on a Planning Obligations (Circular 5/05). It should take into account the fact that there may be aspects of the requirements which conflict with other sustainability priorities. In that regard I am thinking of the financial implications of these requirements. 

It is clearly the case that the imposition of planning gain requirements such as affordable housing, and transport and community infrastructure requirements will have a significant impact on development viability which could prevent development occurring so being counter-productive to the achievement of this key sustainability objective. Yet the financial implications of the requirements are not assessed. Nor are their implications for ensuring that everyone has the opportunity of a decent home. It is highly simplistic to suggest that by setting minimum levels of provision of affordable housing, the housing policies are likely to have significant positive effects on ensuring access to decent, appropriate, and affordable housing for all. If the policies make development less attractive or viable, less new housing will come forward (both market and affordable dwelling types). This would exacerbate any existing affordable housing problems in the district. 

Ensuring that everyone has the opportunity of a decent home means, at the outset, ascertaining what everyone’s needs are (again, not just the needs of the minority not able to satisfy their own needs). Hence the requirement to carry out a Strategic Housing Market Assessment. 

Appropriate actions should be able to be taken to ensure that additional housing provision comes forward if housing demand and affordability indicators suggest that it is required. Furthermore, and as stated above, ensuring that everyone has the opportunity of a decent home means, at the outset, ascertaining what everyone’s needs are (again, not just the needs of the minority not able to satisfy their own needs). 

Consultation

I look forward to being consulted on all future relevant DPD and SPD documents in the future, and would appreciate being notified in writing wherever these documents are being either submitted to the Secretary of State, or being Adopted. 

I also look forward to the acknowledgement of these comments in due course.

Yours sincerely,

Paul Cronk

HBF Regional Planner 

(Eastern Region)
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